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“PREPARE YE THE 

WAY OF THE LORD” 
 

 On this Solemnity of our 

Lord Jesus Christ the King 

people are well into a season of 

preparation. In the secular world 

we’ve been preparing for 

Thanksgiving and Christmas 

since the beginning of October 

One needs only look in 

newspapers and on TV and in the malls and stores to see all the black 

Friday sales going on, well in advance of Black Friday.  

 Newscasters have been warning about how the current inflation 

that’s happening across the United States is going to hit our 

pocketbooks this Thanksgiving (though I’ve seen turkey prices at 47 

cents per pound). We’re preparing to meet the series of postal 

deadlines, to insure packages arrive by Christmas. Stores and 

businesses are already preparing to deal with delays that are 

expected because Pacific coast ports can’t unload cargo fast enough, 

even though they’re working around the clock. The secular world is 

preparing. 

 The Church is preparing too. We’re pursuing last-minute needs 

for the ecumenical Thanksgiving services we’ll be participating in. Our 

ladies A.N.S. societies are already getting the sarum blue frontals out 

of storage and ironing them to be ready for Friday and Saturday when 

the Thanksgiving flowers and appointments will be removed for the 

sarum blue of Advent. Oplatki will soon be arranged for blessing in our 

churches that they may be available for families to take home and use 

in Christmas cards to be mailed to family and friends around the 

world. Rorate Masses are being planned and Advent music selected 

for those parishes observing this Catholic tradition, Nativity scenes will 

soon be unpacked and “freshened up” or new nativities will be 

purchased for church and home to be ready for Christmas Eve. The 

Church is preparing for the celebration of Advent.      Cont. next page. 

In this issue: 

 Volume 2,  June 2013, 

Issue #2 

The MessengeR 
Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese  

of the Polish National Catholic Church 

 
“Prepare ye the way 
of the Lord” 
Bp. Paul 
Sobiechowski  
 
 

Resolutions of the 
25th General Synod 
of the PNCC 

 
1-2 
 
 
 
 
 

 

3 
 
 

Resolution of the 
XVI Eastern Diocese 
Synod 

4 

Action Plan 2021 
“Discipleship” 
 

 
Holy Trinity 
Cathedral, 
Manchester, NH 

 
Blessed Trinity 
Parish, 
Fall River, MA 
 
 

Holy Cross Parish 
Central Falls, RI 

5-10 
 
 

 
11-13 
 

 
 
14-25 

 
 

 
26-33 
 

Our Saviour’s 
Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 
 

Holy Trinity Parish, 
Webster, MA 
 
 

St. Valentine Parish, 
Northampton, MA 
 
 

St. Joseph Parish 
Stratford, CT 

34-41 
 
 
 

42-43 
 
 
 

44-45 
 
 
 

46 
 
 

St. Joseph Parish  
Westfield, MA 

47 

  

St Casimir Parish 
Lowell, MA 

48-49 

National and 
Diocesan Events 

50-58 

From the Chancery  59-61 

Polish Poetry 62-64 

Parish Listing 65 

  

  

  

  

  



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #4, December 2021 

2 

  

 Food is being collected for the needy as well as warm clothing for the winter months that are rapidly 

approaching. Seniorates are planning their Advent gatherings for candle-lighting services or other para-

liturgies that bring people together in anticipation of the annual celebration of the Christ-Child’s birth. The 

world still lives in COVID-19's shadow, but the people are less fearful and are stepping forward confidently 

to celebrate the joy of Christmas. 

 

 The secular world, the Church, and people in general are preparing for the holidays before us. Even 

so, a self-reflective question needs to be asked... and answered, “How am I spiritually preparing for Christ-

mas?” The Jesus of the Nativity, the Jesus of the earthly ministry, the Jesus of death and Resurrection, the 

Jesus of the second coming and judgment; is standing at the door of our souls and knocking. Are we aware 

that He is there? Are we preparing a place for Him in the Inn of our souls? Are we putting time aside from 

the busy-ness of the season for prayer and communion with the God of life and light; the king of the Uni-

verse, He Who will come to judge?  

 

 This Christmas we can engage in and complete all our preparations, traditional and contemporary. 

But if we haven’t prepared our hearts and our souls for Advent and Christmas, it will be a shallow prepara-

tion. Writers have often said that the secular celebration of Christmas is for children. The analogy also 

works well for our spiritual preparation. There is deep meaning to the words of the Gospel of Saint Mat-

thew, Chapter 18:3-5, “Truly I tell you, unless you change and become like children, you will never enter 

the kingdom of heaven. Whoever becomes humble like this child is the greatest in the kingdom of heaven. 

Whoever welcomes one such child in my name welcomes me.” 

 

 May we all experience a truly spiritual preparation for the upcoming holidays. 

 

 

                                      Bishop Paul 
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Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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Resolutions of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod  

October 10, 2020  
 

 Due to the Coronavirus and the inability to meet face to face, the XVI Synod of the Eastern Diocese 
convened virtually October 10, 2020. Hosted by Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River MA the Synod was sum-
moned under the authority of Right Rev Paul Sobiechowski, Bishop Ordinary of the Eastern Diocese and 
attended virtually by the Most Rev Anthony Mikovsky, Prime Bishop of the PNCC. Very Rev Robert Nem-
kovich Jr served as the moderator for this virtual Synod. Additionally, Bishop Paul Hewitt, Bishop Ordinary 
of the Diocese of the Holy Cross joined us and presented to the Synod.  

The Synod began with a morning prayer which set the tone and inspiration for the proceedings of the day. 
Through our deliberations, we learned and discussed the following:  

 Whereas, we are thankful to Bishop Sobiechowski, our senior priests-Very Rev Joseph Krusienski, 
Very Rev Joseph Soltysiak and Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for the planning and execution of a very 
successful virtual Synod; additional gratitude is extended to Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for hosting and 
moderating this Synod. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the active participation of the delegates, guests, and clergy in fulfilling 
their discipleship role entrusted to them as members of our Holy Church and through their attendance and 
commitment in spreading God’s word throughout our communities, our diocese and our Church.  

 Whereas we as delegates, reflect upon the legacy of faith set forth upon us by our organizer, Bishop 
Francis Hodur, the clergy, and organizers of the Church.  

 Whereas, we continue to support the endeavors of Future Direction and the overall theme of Disci-
pleship towards increasing growth and membership, lifelong learning and renewed Spirituality among all 
members; to expanding community engagement efforts; and to enabling joyful responses to God’s call to 
Sacred Vocations and service. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the work of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee who over 
four years has worked diligently to:  

 a. increase the awareness of our church by enabling parishes to use more social media technolo-
gies, especially Facebook in promoting masses and special services, and various events and fund-raising 
activities.  

 b. encourage the expansion of community engagement efforts among our parishes as a way of ex-
emplifying our Christian discipleship to help those in need, those in transition, and those organizations 
striving to assist others.  

 Whereas, the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee presented to this Synod body a four 
year strategic and action plan devoted to commitment and moving forward, to tradition and branding, to 
growth by expanding our digital efforts and community involvements, and to reporting our efforts that will 
measure our success and achievements.  

 We, therefore, seek the grace and strength from our Lord, Jesus Christ to embrace the work He has 
entrusted to our care, to be inspired to execute the proceedings of this Synod as we return to our parishes 
and to stay strong in our commitment and firm in our Catholic faith as members of the PNCC in spite of the 
everchanging and challenging environment around us. With truth, work, and struggle, we shall and will 
continue to succeed!  

 

Respectfully Submitted, October 10, 2020 by the Resolution Committee of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod 
of the Polish National Catholic Church  
 

Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd (Central Seniorate); Laurel Curylo (Central Seniorate); Larry Gagnon (Northeast 
Seniorate); Tom Zarek (Northeast Seniorate) and Very Rev Joseph Krusienski (Southwest Seniorate)  
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From our parishes… 

     Holy Trinity Cathedral, Manchester, NH 
 

Parish News: 

 Ray Pieczarka putting some humor into making cabbage pierogis, getting 

ready for our frozen food sale in December. 

 

 Bishop Paul celebrated his birthday (10/31) 

and the 10th anniversary of his consecration 

(10/18) with his family and fellow parishioners, 

during cake and coffee hour after mass on 

Halloween. 
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 During the month of October, we collected to 

help aid teachers in their classrooms with toiletries 

such as tissues, paper towels and sanitary items, 

such as hand sanitizer, wet wipes, masks, etc.  

 

 

  Also during the month of October, we had major 

roofing work done on our entire complex. 

 

 For the month of November, we had our 

Sweats for Vets drive and collected sweats of 

any type for our local veterans.  Bill Zygadla 

is helping with the delivery to the Liberty 

House.  Also for this month we collected can 

food items which was delivered 

to the Blessed Sacrament 

Church for the citywide food 

drive for hunger. 
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 Emily Tazbir was the recipient of the Kaffel 

Scholarship.  She was an altar server and went 

through our School of Christian Living.  Emily has 

actively helped with church activities through the 

years. 

 

 Our cathedral has been overdue for a new nativity 

set, as our present one has pieces which are 

beginning to break. Our School of Christian Living has 

purchased a beautiful new nativity set.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Our outreach projects for the month of 

December are: 

 Wish list for helping families at Parkside Middle 

School, as well as supplying needed families 

with gift certificates for food. 

 Volunteering at our local Toys for Tots. 

 

 

                                   Wishing everyone a joyous Holiday Season from Bishop Paul  

and the parishioners of Holy Trinity Cathedral. 

 

By Nancy Reilly 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 Monthly Community Outreach – How We Started 

With the assistance of the Eastern Diocese grant program, Our 

Saviour’s was determined to put more of an effort into our community.  

Never having done anything more than a food collection or something similar, we put our heads together 

and came up with a breakfast to serve in the church hall.  

Covid put a stop to all of that, but our efforts didn’t have to.  

 A few months later, we learned that Holy Cross in 

Central Falls did a drive up/walk up grocery giveaway.  This 

got us thinking….how about a drive thru meal? Beginning in 

October 2020, we started a free community lunch the third 

Saturday of every month, from 11am-12:30pm, or earlier if 

we ran out.  How many did we start with?  I think we made 

about 40.  How many lunches were given away?  I think 

about 10.  Did we give up?  Absolutely 

not. God knew our hearts were in the 

right place.  He sent people to us month 

after month, and now we proudly give 

away about 75 lunches. 

 Now did we target a specific group 

of people?  Nope.  This is a free community lunch.  We are not located in the inner city, nor are we on a 

bus route.  Folks come and we give them as much as they ask for.  No questions asked. 
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To prepare, one week before, we post to our FB page, email 

our local newspaper, and put out our sign.  Then this month 

for example, in a brown paper lunch bag, we put a small bag 

of chips, pack of cookies, bottle of water, pint of Lonnie’s 

soup, napkin, and silverware.  We also include an 

encouraging card or verse from the parish.  

Some things are donated, and some are paid for 

by the grant. 

 The morning of, bags are stuffed.  

Anywhere from 3-8 people come to help. Folks 

pull up and we hand out the bags.  Some drive 

beat up pick ups and some drive brand 

new Cadillacs.  They are one in the same 

our community.  Just being there to share 

our gifts is an incredibly rewarding 

experience.   

Sometimes these new ideas can be 

overwhelming.  We were quite exhausted 

brainstorming in the first place.  Again, 

we had never done anything like this 

before and had no idea where to start.  

Do not be afraid to try something new, 

and look to others for ideas and help.  

Ask questions, pay attention to their 

Facebook pages and newsletters for 

ideas.  No one is going to accuse you of 

stealing ideas.  We are all working for the 

greater good, with God’s purpose in our 

hearts.  And no one has the right to 

criticize us for that.                                                                                                        By Sally Watson 
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 Ecumenical/Community Spirit 

On October 16, 2021 Our Saviour’s Parish community 

participated in the Woonsocket Day of Prayer which 

took place at River Island Park in Woonsocket. Many 

Priests, Pastors and religious leaders, together with 

the Mayor, and other Officials, and the people of 

Woonsocket gathered together to pray to 

God for His blessing and protection for our 

city. On behalf of Our Saviour’s Parish 

Father Henryk Wos offered prayers and 

intercessions for strangers and foreigners  

in the community. 

 The First Fall Festival 

  On Saturday, September 25, 2021 Our Saviour’s Parish held its first Fall Festival. The event was 

successful and God blessed us with perfect weather that day.  Many people stopped by to enjoy our 

food, raffles, tables with Fall and Christmas decorations, children games, and many other attractions. 

Thank you to all who helped to make this event a success, especially to Carol Bibeault. Thank you to all 

of you for your hard work and dedication. 
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 Polish Food Sale  

 This year, instead annual bazaar Our Saviour's held a Drive Thru Polish Food Sale on November 

13th  The event was very 

successful and all the  

food was sold out. Thank 

you to all our dedicated 

parishioners and friends 

who helped with 

preparations and 

distributions of the 

orders. It could not have 

be done without their  

help, enthusiasm, and 

dedication in all aspects 

of the event.  
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 Our Saviour’s Fall Food Drive  

 Our Saviour’s Parish collected food items to support Community Care Alliance in Woonsocket. Our 

Saviour’s collected over 150 different food items to support the needy in Woonsocket, especially in 

Christmas season.  A lot of food items were donated by the people who joined us for our Drive Thru Polish 

Food Sale. Thank you to Sally Watson for her dedication to this project. Thank you to all who support this 

initiative.  

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 
 

    Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 
       

 Monthly Veteran Breakfast 

 Each 4th Saturday of the month Holy Trinity Parish community serves a 

free breakfast for the local veterans and  those who want to join us in the parish 

hall that day.  

    The event is always well attended and the food is always delicious. It’s a great 

time for the veterans, their 

spouses and others to gather 

together to socialize, share the local news, and to pray for 

their families and for the Country. 

 Thank you to all parishioners for supporting these 

monthly outreach events. Serving others in their needs is a 

sign of their Christian care and brotherly love.  

 

 Holy Trinity Annual Craft Fair 

       On Saturday, November 13, 2021 Holy Trinity Parish 

held its annual Craft Fair in the parish hall. A lot of vendors 

expressed their interest and appeared that day at the 

parish with their products. 

     The event was very successful. People who visited us 

enjoyed great food, offered by the parish team, awesome 

crafts, great raffles, and tons of baked goods.  

     Thank you to all parishioners and friends of the Holy 

Trinity parish for their hard work and dedication. I am 

happy to 

be their 

pastor.  

By Fr. 

Henryk 

Wos 
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 From our parishes… 

 
 

    St. Valentine ‘s Parish, Northampton, MA 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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From our parishes… 

 

    St. Joseph Parish, Stratford, CT 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

          A blessed Advent and Merry Christmas to All !!!                                

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Lisa Vasas, Music Director 
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From our parishes… 

 

     St. Joseph Parish, Westfield, MA 

Parish News: 

 

 2021 School Supply Collection 

 Fr. Sr. Joseph Soltysiak with an array of school supplies collected 

during July and August.  The school supplies, this year, were given to Ab-

ner Gibbs Elementary School.  Next year we hope to continue this mis-

sion and donate to another local school. The principal of Abner Gibbs 

was very grateful for the items received, especially the book bags.  It was noted that some children come 

to school with nothing.  So thank you to all who donated. 

 Food Collection 

      St. Joseph will be collecting 

food from November to January 

1. Our first collection of food 

went Westfield's Salvation Ar-

my. Pictured are Fr. Sr. Soltysi-

ak and Parish chairman, Tren-

ton Taylor. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Janice Soltysiak 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. Casimir Parish, Lowell, MA  

 

 

 Pastor Appreciation Day 

St. Casimir's Parish, Lowell, MA, celebrated Pastor Appreciation Day 

on Sunday, October 10.   

          At Coffee hour following Sunday Mass Father Andrew Tenus 

was honored for his service to the parish.  Father has been with us 

since December 2006.  He is chaplain of the local Polish American 

Veterans organization and is also a captain in the Army Reserves. 

 After greetings and congratulatory remarks by co-chairman Robert Hunt, members of the parish or-

ganizations approached Father Andrew with gifts and good wishes.   

      Refreshments were 

provided by members of 

the parish ANS. 

    

 

 

   

    Choir members Char-

lotte Stankiewicz, Irene 

Jaracz, and Shirley Kou-

rey pose with Father An-

drew after  presenting him 

with a gift from the F. 

Chopin Choir. 

 

By Janice Klimczak 
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 Huts and mittens for Children 

  As part of our mission and 

evangelism work, during the month of 

October parishioners and frIends of  

St. Casimir's Parish of Lowell collect-

ed hats and mittens for children of  

Lowell.  Some items will be given to 

one of the elementary schools and the 

remainder will be taken to Project 

Head Start in the city of Lowell. 

 

    Deb Chartier stops to observe hats 

and mittens before they are packed 

for delivery. 

 

 

 

 

 

   JoAnn Menzia, president of  the  ANS, 

helps sort mittens and hats. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Janice Klimczak 
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National and Diocesan Events: 
 

Eastern Diocese Virtual Bible Study 

Since January 2021 the Eastern Diocese leads its monthly virtual Bible Study. This was the idea of 

the Diocesan Mission and Evangelism Commission to provide sources for the spiritual growth of the mem-

bers of our parishes. The Commis-

sion also decided that the topics of 

the monthly Bible Study will be fol-

lowing the themes from the action 

plan for PNCC parishes, prepared 

by the PNCC Future Direction Com-

mittee. 

 The last two virtual Bible 

Studies in 2021 were led in October 

- Father Tom Walsh on St. Teresa of 

Avila, and in November by Father 

Adam Czarnecki on St. Stanislaus – 

Bishop and Martyr. 

 Both sessions were 

very successful and inspirational.  

 The last presentation this year will be led in December by Father Adam Piekarzewski on Our 

Blessed Mother and St. Joseph.  

 The Diocesan Mission and Evangelism Commission decided to continue the virtual Bible Study in 

the upcoming year 2022. The biblical topics will follow the monthly themes of the Action Plan prepared by 

the PNCC Future Direction Committee for this upcoming year.  

 

The Eastern Diocese virtual Bible study is led on the second Thursday of the month at 7 PM. To 

register email either revpauls@yahoo.com or ksobiechowski@yahoo.com  

 

 

 

Diocesan  and National Events 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 

mailto:ksobiechowski@yahoo.com
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G3/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue  

 

 On October 5
th
 and 6

th
, 2021, the G-3/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue Group met at Holy Trinity 

Cathedral in Manchester, New Hampshire.  Representing the Polish National Catholic Church were Prime 

Bishop Anthony Mikovsky, Bishops John Mack and Paul Sobiechowski, Father Senior Robert Nemkovich 

Jr., and Father Scott Lill.  G-3 members included Archbishop Mark Haverland (Anglican Catholic Church – 

ACC), Bishops Paul Hewett (Anglican Catholic Church  - DHC), William Bower (Anglican Church in 

America – ACA), Chandler Jones (Anglican Province in America - APA), Brian Marsh (ACA), and 

Alexander Webb (ACA) and Fathers Robert Bader (ACC - DHC), Jonathan Foggin (ACC), and Christian 

Tutor (ACA).  Bishops Sobiechowski and Hewett served as the Dialogue Co-Chairman for this meeting. 

 

 Updates were given by the various churches and the Union of Scranton about recent events within 

their respective communions and to how they are now moving forward considering the ongoing Covid 

situation. 

 The dialogue also discussed various issues and ways the Churches can continue to grow closer 

together and achieve the unity that our Lord prayed for His Catholic Church. Prime Bishop Mikovsky 

celebrated the Holy Sacrifice of Mass during the meeting.   

 Thanks to Holy Trinity Cathedral and the Eastern Diocese of the PNCC for their hospitality in 

hosting this meeting.  The next meeting of the G3/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue will take place in February 

of 2022 to be hosted by the G3 Churches. 
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PNCC National Clergy Conference– Holy Mother of the Rosary  

Cathedral, Lancaster, New York - October 25-27, 2021 

 

 

On November 25-27, 2021 the Clergy of the Polish National Catholic Church met at the Holy Mother of 

the Rosary Cathedral in Lancaster, NY for their Clergy Conference.  

The Conference addressed many theological, pastoral, and administrative topics as well as those con-

nected with the preparation for the upcoming 2022 General Synod of the Church. The last day of the Con-

ference was a short spiritual retreat offered to the clergy. 

    Thank you to Bp. John Mack, the Ordinary of the Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese and to the parishioners of 

the Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral for their hospitality and delicious food in hosting this meeting.  

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #4, December 2021 

53 

 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #4, December 2021 

54 

 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #4, December 2021 

55 

 

   Upcoming Events: 
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Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission  

The Future is Yours! 
 

 The Polish National Catholic Church Eastern Diocese (PNCC ED) is growing and will continue to 
grow because of you.  

 The PNCC ED established a Strategic Planning Commission to work across all parishes to create 
and act on a long-term plan to grow our diocese. A lot of work has been accomplished, a vibrant plan for 
growth has been created and now is the time for action.  
 

Some of the plan’s key focuses are: 

 Commitment 

 Traditions and Branding (Increasing Spirituality and Learning) 

 Growth and Membership (Community Engagement and Social Media Usage) 

The question is: Will you join us in this great work of discipleship?  

If you are interested in hearing more details or would like details on how you can help, then please con-
tact Subdeacon Justin Daviault at deaconjustinPNCC@gmail.com 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

 

Be Part of and Create the Future of the Eastern Diocese! 

 

Parish Liaison Opportunity 

Duties and Responsibilities 

 The Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission is seeking Parish 

Liasons to assist in delivering on its mission to grow our church both physically in membership and spiritu-

ally. Please consider these active and engaging items and ask to be included in this valuable work.  

 Be an information conduit between the Strategic Planning Commission and the Parish family. 

 Communicate with other Parish Liaisons to share information and to discuss and share parish level ac-

tivities. Includes discussion on inter parish activities, fund raising and diocese activities. 

 Working with the Clergy and Parish Committee articulates and institutes the Strategic plan at the Parish 

level. 

 Attend Monthly/Quarterly Strategic Planning Commission meetings to provide input to the plan and to 

provide a status on the implementation of the Strategic plan at the Parish level. The status may be pro-

vided via email in lieu of meeting attendance. 

 Work closely with a Diocesan Staff member (TBD) to keep social media accounts up to date and con-

taining new content where needed. Along with the Staff member implements new social media ac-

counts, modifies social media pages for ease of use, and makes changes for new formats, and layouts.  

 Assists/Provides PNCC awareness (“branding”) to the Parish Family. 

mailto:deaconjustinPNCC@gmail.com
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 
 

This December our diocesan family is being asked to pray the “Holy Family Pray-

er” (adapted from the Offertory Prayer of the Solemnity of the Holy Family and the 

Lord’s Prayer every Wednesday at 12 Noon for the intention of our diocese, the 

PNCC and for healing and peace in our communities, nation and world.  

 

Assignments:  

 no new assignments 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 None scheduled 
 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 

 Monday, November 29 - Future Direction Zoom Meeting  - 7:00 PM  

 Tuesday, December 7 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday December 9 - Eastern Diocese Zoom Bible Study on the Blessed Virgin Mary and Saint   

Joseph led by Father Adam Piekarzewski - 7:00 PM   

 Monday, December 13 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Monday December 20 - National Scouting Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, December 21 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Tuesday, January 4 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Eastern Diocese Mission & Evangelism Zoom Meeting - 6:30 PM 

 Monday, January 10 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Thursday, January 13 - Eastern Diocese Zoom Bible Study led by Father Henryk Wos - topic TBA - 

7:00 PM 

 Wednesday, January 19 - Eastern Diocese Clergy Conference - Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI- 

10:00 AM  

 Wednesday, January 19 - PNCC Bishop’s Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Monday January 24 - Eastern Diocese Scouting Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 
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 Tuesday, February 1 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday, February 10 - Eastern Diocese Zoom Bible Study lead by Father Robert Koerber - topic TBA 

- 7:00 PM 

 Friday, February 11 and Saturday, February 12 - Union of Scranton Scholars Conference - Mainz, Ger-

many 

 Monday, February 14 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, February 15 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

    - National Mission and Evangelism Zoom Meeting -7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, February 22 and Wednesday, February 23 - G-3 Continuing Anglican / PNCC Dialogue Meet-

ing - Columbia, SC 

 Tuesday, March 1 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 
 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 

 Sunday, November 28 - First Sunday in Advent, Cycle “C” readings and Year I weekly readings begin 

 Tuesday, November 30 - Feast of St. Andrew, Apostle 

 Wednesday, December 1 - Rorate Mass may be celebrated 

 Sunday, December 5 - Second Sunday in Advent 

 Wednesday, December 8 - Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary  

     - Rorate Mass may be celebrated 

 Sunday, December 12 - Third Sunday in Advent (Gaudete Sunday) 

 Monday, December 13 - Solemnity of Our Lady of Guadalupe (translated) 

 Sunday, December 19 - Fourth Sunday in Advent 

   - Northeast Seniorate Candlelight Liturgy -Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI -  

     4:00 PM (tentative due to Covid-19) 

 Tuesday, December 21 - Feast of Saint Thomas, Apostle 

 Friday, December 24 - Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Saturday, December 25 - Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Sunday, December 26 - Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds, 

    - Commemoration of the Feast of Saint. Stephen, Deacon & Proto-Martyr 

 Monday, December 27 - Feast of Saint John, Apostle and Evangelist 

 Tuesday, December 28 - Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Friday, December 31 - Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Saturday, January 1, 2022 - Solemnity of the Circumcision of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 2, 2021 - Solemnity of the Holy Name of Jesus 

 Thursday, January 6 - Solemnity of the Epiphany of our Lord 
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 Sunday, January 9 - Solemnity of the Baptism of our Lord  

 Sunday, January 16 - Second Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, January 18 - Feast of Saint Peter’s Chair at Antioch  

 Sunday, January 23 - Third Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, January 25 - Feast of the Conversion of Saint Paul, Apostle 

 Sunday, January 30 - Fourth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

         - Music Scholarship Sunday 

 Wednesday, February 2 - Solemnity of the Presentation of our Lord 

 Sunday, February 6 - Fifth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, February 13 - Septuagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 1) 

 Sunday, February 20 - Sexagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 2) 

 Thursday, February 24 - Feast of Saint. Matthias, Apostle 

 Sunday, February 27 - Quinquagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 3) 

 Wednesday, March 2 - Ash Wednesday 

 Sunday, March 6 - First Sunday of Lent 

 Sunday, March 13 - Solemnity of the Institution of the Polish National Catholic Church 
 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 Monday, December 27 & Tuesday, December 28 - Eastern Diocese Winter Youth Retreat Overnight at 

Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA 

 Friday, January 14 - District # 3 Polish National Union of America - Youth Outing  - Providence Bruins 

vs. Hartford Wolfpack - 7:05 PM in Providence RI 

 Monday, January 17 - Martin Luther King, Jr., U.S.A. Federal Holiday 

 Tuesday, January 18 - Monday, January 24 - Week of Prayer for Christian Unity  

 Monday, February 14 – St. Valentine’s Day  

 Monday, February 21 - Presidents’ Day, U.S.A. Federal Holiday 

 Sunday, March 13 - Daylight Savings Time begins 
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 By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 
(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Mission & Evangelism Commission 

Rev. Robert Koerber  

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth Commission 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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THE MESSENGER-Quarterly Newsletter  
Copyright © 2012. Eastern Diocese of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, Manchester, NH.  All 
rights reserved. 
Editor: Rev. Henryk Wos, PhD 
Corrections: Mrs. Karen Sobiechowski 
Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

 2022 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

Spring Issue: February 26 

Summer issue: June 19 

Fall issue: September 11 

Winter issue: November 24 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

 
During the month of December, please join us each 

Wednesday at noon in offering the Lord’s Prayer and Holy 
Family Prayer, adopted from the PNCC Liturgy: 

 
 

Loving Father, we de-
sire to live as Jesus, 
Mary, and Joseph, in 
peace with you and 
with one another. 

By their intercession, 
may we be strength-
ened to live like the 
holy family and to 

face the challenges 
of life . 

We ask this through 
the same Jesus Christ, 

your son, who lives 
and reigns with you 
and the holy spirit, 

one god, forever and 
ever, amen. 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

